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Independent Chairs Foreword 
 
I would like to thank you for taking interest in the Safeguarding Adults agenda. This report describes the second year since the Boards became a 
statutory entity under the Care Act 2014, also my second year as Independent Chair. We have largely met our objectives for this year and 
addressed one or two others as well! Again the Board invited an external review of our progress as a multi-agency partnership. The review 
confirmed positive progress but, of course, also identified some further areas for development. 
 
2017 marked a period of continued change for both the Board and its partners.  Greater stability within the partner organisations has led to 
progress that was not previously possible. The importance of establishing good interpersonal relationships, particularly trust, is too often 
overlooked both at the operational and strategic level. 
 
My most enjoyable and memorable experience of the year was attending our annual conference. It was also where I experienced my own greatest 
learning for the year. I heard a vulnerable service user refer to an assault that they experienced. Their carer responded óbut that was a long time 
agoô. The service userôs response was óbut it hurt meô. It brought home to me that relatively ótrivialô abuse or neglect can have a very long-term 
negative impact on an individual. 
 
The Board has continued with its engagement agenda reaching out deep into the community to raise awareness of safeguarding adults.  The 
Keeping Safe Forum has continued to grow in capacity and membership getting the message out in Doncaster. I note that this work is led by the 
third sector and I believe that this underpins the successes that we have had. We have also seen some important learning arising from the review 
of incidents. I note that this process is led by South Yorkshire Police, a contribution that I particularly value. 
 
It has become clear that arrangements for the governance of safeguarding in Doncaster are over burdensome for partners and therefore not as 
effective as they should be. Therefore in the next year we will be working closely with the Doncaster Childrenôs Safeguarding Board and Safer 
Stronger Doncaster Partnership to align our objectives, resources and systems. Our partners, councillors and wider communities all have a part to 
play in ensuring that people remain safe from abuse and neglect.  After all safeguarding is everyoneôs business.  

 
Dr John Woodhouse (GMC 2959711) 
Independent Chair, Doncaster Safeguarding Adults Board 
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Safer Stronger Doncaster Partnership 
 
 
South Yorkshire Community 
Rehabilitation Service 
 
 
Care Quality Commission 
(attends Board on annual basis 
by invitation) 
 
 
Healthwatch Doncaster 
 
 
SY National Probation Service 
 
 
Yorkshire Ambulance Service 
represented by Doncaster Clinical 
Commissioning Group 
 
Doncaster Keeping Safe Forum 
(attends Board on annual basis 
by invitation) 
 
 
 

Department of Work & Pensions 

Doncaster Metropolitan Borough Council 
 
 
Doncaster Clinical Commissioning Group 
 
 
South Yorkshire Police 
 
 
St Leger Homes of Doncaster 
 
 
Rotherham Doncaster and South Humber  
NHS Foundation Trust 
 
 
Doncaster and Bassetlaw Teaching Hospitals NHS  
Foundation Trust 
 
 
NHS England 
 
 
South Yorkshire Fire and Rescue 
 
 
Doncaster Safeguarding Childrenôs Board 
 
 
Prison Services 

Membership  
of the board 
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The Board has met on four occasions; overall there has been good multi-agency attendance. For transparency the Boardôs annual reports, 
safeguarding adults reviews and Board minutes are publically available and can be found at; www.doncaster.gov.uk/safeguardingadults 

 

 
Doncaster Safeguarding Adults Board Structure 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Doncaster Safeguarding Adults Board 
Chaired by Dr John Woodhouse, Independent Chair  
Statutory duties; 

¶ To produce a strategic plan in consultation with  the 
community 

¶ Publish annual report stating what has been achieved 

¶ Conduct Safeguarding Adult Reviews 

¶  

 

 

Governance  
2017/18 

Prepare Group 
Chaired by John Woodhouse, Independent Chair of DSAB.   
The group coordinates and manages the core operational 
business of the Board allowing for the Board to focus on strategic 
safeguarding adults issues. 

 

Sharing and Engagement Sub Group 
Chaired by Andrew Goodall, Chief Operating 
Officer, Healthwatch Doncaster   
The group is responsible for raising awareness 
of safeguarding adults in the community and 
getting the message out that ñsafeguarding is 

everyoneôs businesssò. In addition, it 

oversees the workforce strategy. 
 

Review and Learning Sub Group 
Chaired by Daniel Thorpe, Superintendent, SYP 
The group is responsible for overseeing the 
Section 44 Safeguarding Adult Review process, 
facilitating a continuous learning and 
development culture and to ensure lessons are 
learned and embedded in practice. 

 

Quality and Performance Sub Group 
Chaired by Andrew Russell, Chief Nurse, 
Doncaster Clinical Commissioning Group 
The group is responsible for reviewing the 
performance and assurance framework and 
monitoring the performance and quality of 
safeguarding adults work in line with national 
and regional data.   

 

http://www.doncaster.gov.uk/safeguardingadults
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DSAB Key  
Summary of achievements 2017/18 

 

Sharing and Engagement Sub Group 
¶ Launched the Communication and Engagement Strategy across 

Doncaster 

¶ Briefed elected members to raise awareness of safeguarding in the 
community 

¶ Co-produced a new keeping safe leaflet and banner pens alongside the 
community 

¶ Distributed the campaign to a variety of organisations in Doncaster 

¶ Provided regular updates through social media (Twitter) 

¶ Held a community-led Keeping Safe Event in 2017, raising awareness, 
sharing information and consulting with service users and members of 
the public  

¶ Developed the Safeguarding Adults Multi-agency Workforce Strategy 
2018-21.  The strategy is underpinned by local joint core principles that 
span across Safeguarding Childrenôs, Adults and Domestic Abuse 
competencies. This has now been launched and disseminated across 
the multi-agency partnership and is available on the Safeguarding 
Adults website. 

¶ The Keeping Safe Forum continues to raise awareness and increase its 
membership. A wide range of agencies access the Forum to raise 
awareness of their service in relation to safeguarding adults. The Forum 
members took an active role in shaping the programme for the Keeping 
Safe Event and continue to get the message out in the community that 
óSafeguarding is everyoneôs business.ô Healthwatch Doncaster has 
secured funding for the Forum for the next 3 years allowing for a longer-
term action plan to be produced. 

 

Quality and Performance Sub Group 
¶ The Quality and Performance sub group have met on a quarterly basis to 

receive, analyse and discuss multi-agency safeguarding adultsô 

performance.  The group have developed and endorsed an audit programme 

and have received regular audit reports throughout 2017/18. The latest audit 

focused on consideration of risk on exit of the safeguarding process.  

¶ The sub group also developed and agreed a multi-agency Performance 

Framework which is focused on outcomes for adults at risk and themed 

around the 6 safeguarding principles.  The Board have agreed this in 

principle subject to ongoing development.  Ongoing presentations of the 

Performance Framework have provoked debate at Board level which has led 

to positive challenge and focused deep dives to assure the Board. 

 

Board/Prepare Group 
¶ The DSAB joined forces with the DSCB to host a Safeguarding fortnight in 

Doncaster from 25th September to 6th October 2017.   

¶ The DSAB have worked jointly throughout the year across the Childrenôs, 

Adults and Community Safety agendas to provide ongoing training for 

joint areas of interest such as Financial Scams and Human Trafficking. 

¶ The Board commissioned a desktop exercise to take place across the 

whole safeguarding system.  Members from Safeguarding Childrenôs and 

Adults Boards and the Community Safety Partnership attended a half day 

workshop on 12th March 2018 facilitated by Easingwold Emergency 

Planning College. 

¶ The Joint Safeguarding Self-Assessment was repeated across the 

Safeguarding Childrenôs and Adults Boards to seek assurance from 

partner agencies that safeguarding is at the heart of their services.   

¶ As an outcome from a stocktake review undertaken in October 2017 by Dr 

Adi Cooper a revised action plan has been developed. 

 

Review and Learning Sub Group 
¶ The Review and Learning sub group coordinated and oversaw all 

Safeguarding Adult Review activity during the year, ensuring a timely 

response to SAR requests and commissioning of authors to conduct the 

reviews.  During 2017/18 1 SAR was completed and lessons were shared 

across the partnership and 1 new SAR request was received. 

¶ The sub group commissioned a piece of research by Sheffield Hallam 

University to assure the Board that safeguarding is being made personal.    

¶ A working group was established across the Local Authority, SYP and 

RDASH to look at what analysis takes place regarding low level concerns.     
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The Board have worked in partnership with Doncaster Safeguarding Childrenôs Board to develop a joint safeguarding self-assessment and 
challenge process that will audit the effectiveness of safeguarding arrangements across partnership agencies. This provides an arena where 
partners will be held to account and challenged to provide evidence to support the information they have provided within their self-assessment. 
Where gaps are identified agencies will be asked to submit action plans detailing how they are going to address. 
 
The Board have also worked jointly with the Safeguarding Childrenôs Board and the Community Safety Partnership Board to develop core 
competencies regarding safeguarding and domestic abuse. This will strengthen and support the safeguarding workforce providing clear direction 
on the competencies required to identify and respond to abuse and neglect. 
 
In addition the three Boards have coordinated joint training for Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking in line with the requirements of the Care Act 
2014 and Modern Slavery Act 2015. This training was delivered by South Yorkshire Police to a range of staff across the multi-agency partnerships 
detailing how to identify Modern Slavery and respond appropriately. This has proved to be in high demand and more training is scheduled for 2018-
19. Moving forwards we will be aligning the DSAB with other Boards, reducing duplication in the system, increasing efficiency and providing 
opportunities to re-invest. 
 

Implementing Making Safeguarding Personal in Doncaster 
 

The Boards continues to implement its Strategy to embed Making Safeguarding Personal and seek assurance that practice is outcome focused.  
The strategy identifies a 2 phase approach to implementing the required changes, which is a shift from process to outcomes for adults at risk. The 
strategy focused on a number of areas including; 

¶ Supporting the required culture change of the workforce through training and communication plans 

¶ Revising documentation, systems, policies and procedures to focus on outcomes for adults at risk 

¶ Widening the DSAB Performance framework to focus on outcomes 

¶ Preparing wider independent providers of health and social care to undertake S42 enquiries in line with Making Safeguarding Personal 
 

Phase 1 of the strategy has focused on supporting statutory health and social care services, ensuring the adult at risk is asked what they want at 
the beginning of the safeguarding adultôs process.  Moving forward we will continue with Phase 2 of the strategy to ensure wider agencies are 
engaged and have the required skills to undertake Section 42 enquiries where appropriate. 
 
The Board is now seeking assurance from agencies that Making Safeguarding Personal is being delivered in practice and making a difference to 
peopleôs lives.  A piece of research has been commissioned through Sheffield Hallam University to inform the Board. 

Working Together to 
Safeguarding Adults and Children 
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Self-neglect and / or hoarding is a worrying issue for all concerned, it can prove challenging to address as it is often combined with a lack of 
engagement and motivation from the individual which can increase risk to themselves and others. Causes are often grounded in, and influenced 
by, personal, social and cultural values and similarly people who are homeless have often been subjected to previous abuse and trauma, often 
have deep rooted mental health troubles, fragile self-esteem and self-worth combined with a distrust of services.  
 
Doncaster Safeguarding Adults and Childrenôs Boards, alongside Safer Stronger Doncaster Partnership, have worked in partnership to develop a 
policy and procedure to respond to cases of self-neglect and hoarding. The policy can be accessed via the Safeguarding Adults webpage: 
http://www.doncaster.gov.uk/services/adult-social-care/safeguarding-adults-policy-and-procedures 
 
In order to support staff that may come across vulnerable adults who are self-neglecting, the DSAB have developed 3 training courses to increase 
skills and knowledge.  These courses can be accessed using the following link: https://doncaster.learningpool.com/login/index.php  

Implementing the  
Self-Neglect and Hoarding Policy in Doncaster 

http://www.doncaster.gov.uk/services/adult-social-care/safeguarding-adults-policy-and-procedures
https://doncaster.learningpool.com/login/index.php
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The Safeguarding Adults Hub was created in April 2016 and brings together a range of agencies such as Social Workers, NHS Nursing Staff and 
trained Community Care Officers that are fully trained and competent in assessing and responding to safeguarding concerns.  In addition the 
Police are co-located within the same building providing a fully multi-agency safeguarding function.  
 
The Safeguarding Adults Hub aims to embed the principles of Making Safeguarding Personal focusing on what the person wants at the beginning 
of the process and empowering adults at risk to achieve their outcomes. 
 
During 2017/18 the Safeguarding Adults Hub received 2003 Safeguarding Concerns of which 877 (44%) progressed to a section 42 enquiry. 50% 
of enquires are concluded after an initial contact demonstrating a flexible and person centred response to the situation in line with the adults 
wishes. Leaving the more serious and complex safeguarding issues to be addressed through a thorough investigative enquiry process. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   Case Study 
 
Safeguarding concern 
Mr B is a 45 year old man with a learning disability who lives in a supported living placement.  Mr B had recently inherited a substantial amount of 
money from his mother when a carer became concerned around a relatives sudden interest and potential abuse regarding finances. 
 
Immediate action to protect and prevent 
In response it was immediately arranged for Mr Bôs care provider to prevent the signing of any documents whilst a safeguarding enquiry was 
carried out.  This involved gathering information about the extent of Mr Bôs learning disability and his mental capacity in relation to finances.  
 
Involving Mr B 
In order to make safeguarding personal for Mr B his Social Worker arranged for him to receive support from an independent advocate.  This 
enabled Mr B to establish his own wishes and feelings as part of the safeguarding enquiry and empower him to make decisions on his behalf. 
Within a short period of time the Social Worker had acted to protect Mr B from potential harm, visited him in person to assess his mental capacity 
to make informed decisions, ascertain his outcomes and to recommend future safeguards and preventative measures such as yearly reviews by a 
Social Worker.  
 
Outcome 
Mr B reported that he felt safer as a result of the safeguarding enquiry.  In addition he was supported to achieve his expressed outcomes by 
making the decision to use some of his money to purchase a caravan in Cleethorpes. 

Front Door 
Safeguarding Adults Hub 
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Proportionality is key when responding to safeguarding situations. The Hub identifies the most appropriate and proportionate response alongside 
the adult at risk or their representative often signposting to other services or processes where the adults outcomes will be better dealt with.  The 
Hub empowers adults at risk to improve their lives as it puts service users and their families in the driving seat of the process and enables people 
to address concerns with the support of statutory services. It is a haven where people can access non-judgemental advice and support from 
professionals during some of the worst times of their lives, but in a proportionate way, at the service users pace.   
 
Throughout 2017/18 the Safeguarding Adults Hub asked 84% of adults at risk what they wanted at the beginning of the safeguarding enquiry and 
in 95% of these cases the adultôs outcomes were either fully or partially achieved. 
 

 
84% Adults asked were what they want    95% Outcomes fully or partially met 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Moving forwards we will 
¶ Continue to embed new practices and models of working within the Safeguarding Adults Hub including the Signs of Safety and Making 

Safeguarding Personal 

¶ Embed the Self-Neglect and Hoarding Policy into practice and develop response and practice within localities. 

¶ Continue to develop the processes to ensure that all safeguarding referrals receive a timely, proportionate and appropriate response. 

¶ Work with partners to facilitate more S42 enquiries being undertaken by agencies themselves with oversight by the hub. 

¶ Develop the role of the hub to be more enabling in terms of working with partners and individuals themselves. 

¶ Embed safeguarding within the Community Led Support Model going forwards, working with communities and individuals in relation to 
safety and protection with a view to empowering people to protect themselves. 

¶ Continue to implement recommendations from the peer review of Adult Safeguarding in Doncaster.  
 

Refer to back page for details of how to report a safeguarding adult concern 

94% 
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The Share and Engage sub group have been working hard to refresh the Boardôs Communication and Engagement Strategy of which the Keeping 
Safe Campaign is a key part. In order to do this effectively consultations were carried out with staff and general public at the Keeping Safe Event 
held in November 2017, in addition a questionnaire was sent out to the public via St Leger Homes House Proud magazine.   
 
The consultations highlighted three themes; 

¶ Communication ï the need to reach the most vulnerable people not linked to existing services 

¶ Raising awareness and education ï the need to continue to deliver training around safeguarding adults and keeping safe across 
Doncaster, with a focus on educating young people 

¶ Empowerment ï supporting people to feel comfortable to report abuse through peer support, training and appropriate feedback 
 
The key messages of the campaign are; 

¶ Everyone has the right to be safe, to be respected, to be heard 

¶ Everyone has a role to play to make this happen 

¶ If you see something, say something  (If you see, hear or suspect that someone is being abused, report it) 
 

A number of methods have been used to support the campaign such as; consistent branding, marketing, press and public relations, social media, 
safeguarding film, leaflets, posters, banners, business cards and banner pens see below; 

 
 
 
 

www.doncaster.gov.uk/safeguardingfilm 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Raising Awareness 
Our Keeping Safe Campaign  

Moving forward the campaign action plan will be refreshed in line 
with the revised DSAB Communication and Engagement Strategy 
to ensure it continues to get the message out to the communities of 
Doncaster that safeguarding adults and keeping safe is 
everyoneôs business. 
 

http://www.doncaster.gov.uk/safeguardingfilm
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Following a series of successful standalone safeguarding awareness events, the Doncaster Safeguarding Childrenôs Board (DSCB) and Doncaster 
Safeguarding Adults Board (DSAB) partners joined forces to further increase their impact and empower staff. 
 
The Safeguarding fortnight, designed to raise awareness of child and adult safeguarding, featured activities and training for professionals and 
members of the community across Doncaster. 
 
Starting on the 25th September through to the 6th October 2017, the Boards worked together to raise awareness of safeguarding in the Doncaster 
area with a range of information sessions and workshops aimed at tackling issues such as Modern Day Slavery, Hate Crime, Prevention, Fire 
Safety and many more. 
 
In addition a number of Information Stalls were available across a range of agencies such as St Leger Homes, RDASH, DBTH and Doncaster 
Childrenôs Services Trust.  DMBC also hosted stalls for members of the public and staff in the Civic Office.  
 
Next year, we will be joining our South Yorkshire partners to host a regional safeguarding week across Childrenôs and Adults Services. 
 
 

Safeguarding Fortnight 
25

th
 September to 6

th
 October 2017 


































































